#### **REVIEW ARTICLE**



## Ecological redesign of crop ecosystems for reliable crop protection. A review

Riccardo Bommarco<sup>1</sup>

Accepted: 9 September 2024 © The Author(s) 2024

#### Abstract

To attain food security, we must minimize crop losses caused by weed growth, animal herbivores, and pathogens (or "pests"). Today, crop production depends heavily on the use of chemical pesticides (or "pesticides") to protect the crops. However, pesticides are phased out as they lose efficiency due to pest resistance, and few new pesticides are appearing on the market. In addition, policies and national action programs are implemented with the aim of reducing pesticide risks. We must redesign our cropping systems to successfully protect our crops against pests using fewer or no pesticides. In this review, I focus on the principles for redesigning the crop ecosystem. Ecological redesign aims to enhance ecological functions in order to regulate pest populations and diminish crop losses. Exploring ecology and ecosystems plays an important role in this transition. Guiding principles for redesigning the cropping system can be drawn from understanding its ecology. Ecosystem and community ecologists have identified four principal ecological characteristics that enhance the biotic regulation of ecological processes across ecosystems: (i) advanced ecosystem succession through introducing and conserving perennial crops and landscape habitats; (ii) reduced disturbance frequency and intensity; (iii) an increase in both managed and wild functional biological diversity, above and below ground; and (iv) matched spatial extent of land use (e.g., crop field size) with that of ecological processes (e.g., dispersal capacity of predators). I review the practices that link these ecosystem characteristics to crop protection in grain commodity cropping in both the crop field and the agricultural landscape. The review brings forth how basic understandings drawn from ecosystem and community ecology can guide agricultural research in the redesign of cropping systems, ensuring that technologies, breeding, innovation, and policy are adapted to and support the reshaped crop ecosystem.

Keywords Chemical pesticides · Weeds · Pathogens · Insect pests · Cropping system

#### Contents

- 1. Introduction
- 2. Characteristics of crop ecosystems 2.1 Succession and disturbance
  - 2.1 Succession and disturba
    - 2.2.1 Relationships between biodiversity and eco-
    - system functioning
  - 2.3 Matching spatial scales of land use with ecological processes
- 3. Land-use practices for ecological redesign
  - 3.1 Redesigning the crop field

Riccardo Bommarco riccardo.bommarco@slu.se

- <sup>1</sup> Department of Ecology, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, 75007 Uppsala, SE, Sweden
- Published online: 23 October 2024

- 3.1.1 Crop diversity
  3.1.2 Perennial crops
  3.1.3 Tillage and fertilization
  3.2 Redesigning the cropped landscape
  3.2.1 Landscape composition
  3.2.2 Landscape configuration
  3.2.3 Landscape effects of farming practices
  4. Technologies, breeding, economics, and innovation
  5. Conclusions
  Acknowledgements
- References



## 1 Introduction

To avoid yield loss, we must ensure robust and efficient crop protection. Despite ongoing crop protection efforts, one-third of the global crop yield is estimated to be lost to weeds, animal herbivores, and pathogens (Oerke 2006; Savary 2019). Crop protection promotes and maintains plant health and yields. Crop protection is likely to gain greater worldwide importance as pest outbreaks and abiotic plant stresses increase due to climate change, biodiversity decline, and ecosystem degradation (IPBES 2019; IPCC 2022).

Pesticides are currently a key tool used in protecting our dominant staple crops (Popp et al. 2013). The widespread introduction of pesticides in the mid-twentieth century enabled the growth of a few commodity crops in specialized large-scale cropping systems (Matson et al. 1997; Crossley et al. 2021; Schaak et al. 2023). However, soon after this introduction, serious trade-offs became apparent. Insecticides hit non-target predatory arthropods, which weakened the natural regulation of herbivore populations and caused outbreaks of primary and secondary insect pests, i.e., surges of previously harmless herbivores (Settle et al. 1996; Dutcher 2007). Pesticides have welldocumented negative impacts on water quality (e.g., Mahai et al. 2021; Tröger et al. 2021; Stehle & Schulz 2015) and on human health (Kim et al. 2017). They alter abundances of nontarget species and hence community composition (Rundlöf et al. 2015; Sanchez-Bayo & Wijkhuis; 2019; Ruuskanen et al. 2023), in turn impeding ecosystem processes such as crop pollination and nutrient cycling (e.g., Stanley et al. 2015; Edlinger et al. 2022; Ruuskanen et al. 2022).

Efforts have been made to mitigate these impacts through the stricter regulation of pesticide use, the withdrawal of registrations deemed too risky, and the implementation of national and transnational risk-reduction programs and policies (Barzmand & Dachbrodt-Saaydeh 2011; Wu et al 2018; Möhring et al. 2020). However, investments in crop protection research and innovation, as well as the implementation of supporting politics, policies, and market initiatives, have not kept pace with the decreased availability of pesticides and pressure to reduce pesticide use. This is evident in the continued use of several retracted pesticides facilitated by temporary emergency authorization within the European Union (EFSA 2022; PAN 2023). The need to find alternatives for crop protection is further underscored by the fact that older pesticides are losing efficacy and are being phased out, while fewer or no alternatives are meanwhile reaching the market (IRAC 2022; Riggi et al. 2016; Owen 2016; Duke 2012; Duke & Dayan 2018).

The challenges for crop protection have not gone unnoticed within the scientific literature. Pesticides are a cornerstone in commodity crop production. Therefore, growing our food with fewer, or no, pesticides calls for transformative change, combining new technologies and breeding (Tataridas et al. 2022; Burgues et al. 2020) with agronomic practices (e.g., Riemens et al. 2022; Maclaren et al. 2020), novel research and innovation approaches (Jacquet et al. 2022), education (Wyckhuys et al. 2019), supporting policies (Mack et al. 2023; Finger & Möhring 2024), and careful landscape management (Deguine et al. 2023).

Literature on the subject often emphasizes the need to develop substitutions for pesticides, such as biopesticides, crop breeding, and mechanical weeding. Yet it also acknowledges that these substitutes are insufficient to ensure reliable crop protection. A redesign of cropping systems is thus called for (Tittonell et al. 2014; van Bers et al. 2019). Pesticides were once essential for the introduction of specialized crop production. Globally, they have, most importantly, facilitated a radical redesign of crop ecosystems across agricultural landscapes. Lower, or no, dependence on pesticides will thus likewise require a redesign or "strong" ecological modernization of crop ecosystems to provide adequate crop protection using fewer pesticides (Jacquet et al. 2022), releasing us from our clear dependence on them (Conti et al. 2021; Clapp 2021).

In order to create conditions under which ecological functions, such as predation, can regulate pest populations at low abundances, we must redesign existing crop ecosystems (Bommarco et al. 2013). Ecology is a central basic science intrinsic to this effort (Deguine et al. 2023). Population, community, and landscape ecological knowledge are engaged and developed and combined with agronomic practices that are often applied to specific taxa separately (van Bruggen et al. 2016; Maclaren et al. 2020; Lundin et al. 2021; Riemens et al. 2022). There is scope to gain further ecological understanding at the ecosystem level to direct which kind of practices to implement, while also understanding their potential impacts on the crop ecosystem as a whole. Such ecological redesign principles could guide policy, research, and transformation pathways strategically.

Each crop ecosystem has characteristic ecological conditions. The biotic and abiotic factors that determine stocks and flows of energy and elements are subject to the exact same biophysical constraints and physical laws of any other ecosystem. Hence, ecosystem and community ecology principles can be employed and further developed to guide crop ecosystem redesign (Smith 2015).

In particular, ecosystem and community ecologists have identified four ecological characteristics that distinctly affect the biotic regulation of ecological processes across ecosystems. They offer guidance for ecosystem redesign that ensures preventative and resilient crop protection:

- i. Advance succession by introducing and conserving perennial crops and landscape habitats
- ii. Reduce the frequency and intensity of ecosystem disturbance
- iii. Increase both managed and wild functional biological diversity above and below ground

Fig. 1 Illustrations of land management for sustainable crop protection: in the landscape (upper left) and in the crop field by managing plant diversity (upper right) and disturbance (lower left) (photos: Ola Lundin), in order to promote biological regulation of pests (lower right) (photo: Sandra Lindström).



Fig. 2 Ecosystem characteristics to guide crop ecosystem redesign for sustainable crop protection. Crop ecosystem characteristics are identified to guide crop ecosystem redesign toward growing our food with less or no pesticides: perenniality, disturbance, and diversity in the crop fields situated in a landscape with annual and perennial habitat configuration and composition that spatially matches the requirements of beneficial organisms and ecosystem services. Farming practice types are exemplified as having a particular effect on certain ecosystem characteristics: perennial crops, crop and weed diversity, organic fertilizer, and reduced tillage. (Figure created by Janina Heinen).





iv. Match spatial scales of land use and ecological processes

These characteristics affect two main factors governing pest management: the regulation and suppression of pests and the enhancement of plant health, i.e., the plant's capacity to grow and withstand abiotic and biotic stresses, herbivory, and competition. Here, I focus on the former, noting that many of the actions taken to build preventative crop protection are likely to enhance also plant resilience.

In this review, crop ecosystem characteristics and key ecological processes are described in relation to current understandings of ecosystem and community ecology, drawing most of its examples from grain cropping. An overview is then provided of practices within the crop field and landscape that affect the four ecosystem characteristics (Fig. 1 and 2). Finally, it iterates the necessity to consider farm economics, develop technologies, and redefine breeding targets that are adapted to the reshaped crop ecosystem.

## 2 Characteristics of crop ecosystems

## 2.1 Succession and disturbance

In ecological terms, industrial commodity grain ecosystems are nutrient-rich ecosystems that are kept in an early successional stage through repeated disturbance and annual cropping. They have a low diversity of crops and associated organisms across large spatial extents.

Growing annual crops that experience a high level of disturbance across large swaths of land (Gaba et al. 2014) keeps the ecosystem in perpetual early secondary succession (Radosevich et al. 2007). Secondary succession describes the evolution of a community of organisms over time after a major disturbance, such as a flood, fire, landslide, or the plowing of an arable field. It drastically affects an area but does not render it entirely lifeless. This distinguishes secondary from primary succession communities, which develop from a lifeless area.

Repeatedly disturbing and resetting agricultural ecosystem succession limits biodiversity build-up, which would usually regulate pests. It instead promotes disturbance-tolerant invasive plants (Buhler 1995; Smith 2015; Maclaren et al. 2020), plant pathogens (McDonald & Linde 2002), and insect herbivores (Wissinger 1997). Maintaining ecosystems at an early stage of succession reduces the biological regulation of resource acquisition and retention (Odum 1969; Gorham 1979). Communities are structured less by biotic processes such as competition and consumption and more by stochastic processes, which require human intervention and resource inputs to pre-empt or subdue outbreaks in order to stabilize primary production (Wissinger 1997; Rist et al. 2014; Smith and Mortensen 2017). In contrast, establishing perennial growth forms improves resource acquisition and retention efficiencies, which are typical characteristics of mid-successional ecosystems (Crews 2018). Introducing perennial crops enhances pools of soil organic matter, enriches organismal communities, and stabilizes ecosystem functions, including those related to crop protection (Duchene et al. 2019; Martin et al. 2020; Heinen et al. 2023).

#### 2.2 Biodiversity

Commodity grain cropping is usually characterized by a low diversity of crops and their associated organisms. The crop is a founding organism of the agricultural ecosystem, similar to how trees are the pillar of the forested ecosystem (Ellison et al. 2005). Despite low crop diversity, the crop is always accompanied by a wealth of organisms above and below ground, many of which participate in and drive functions linked to the primary production of the crop. This diverse community of organisms includes additional primary producers beyond the crop plant, such as weeds and non-crop plants; thousands of consumer species of herbivores, predators, decomposers, and pollinators (Tsiafouli et al. 2015; Dainese et al. 2019); and an immense and multifunctional microbiome (Bender et al. 2016; Trivedi et al. 2020, Banerjee and van der Heijden 2023). The community of organisms assembled in a crop field is drawn from a regional species pool and shaped by a hierarchical set of environmental, landscape, crop management, and biotic filters (Smith & Mortensen 2017).

Together, the organisms drive resource stocks and flows of energy, carbon, nutrients, and water through resource channels that exist both above and below ground (Wardle et al. 2004; Wolkovich et al. 2014). The organisms and processes are affected by the materials and species we put into and remove from the ecosystem (Riggi & Bommarco 2019; Zelnik et al. 2022). They are affected by when and how we till, sow, fertilize, protect, and harvest the crop. Farming operations can build or disrupt already formed macro- and micro-assemblages of organisms. Furthermore, how they are managed affects how the primary production of the crop and its associated ecosystem processes respond to variations in climatic conditions (e.g., Bowles et al. 2020; Costa et al. 2024). Ecosystem functions that are particularly relevant for crop protection outcomes include herbivory, predation, disease, antagonism, and competition, which all affect the primary production we seek to harvest.



**Fig. 3** Managing spatial extent (e.g., crop field size) and crop or habitat diversity to match resource requirements of beneficial organisms that contribute to crop protection (e.g., predators to herbivorous pests). Mobile service-providing organisms, such as predatory arthropods, need continuous access to resources and habitats within their movement range for their survival and reproduction. This is in many

landscapes decided by us humans, who crop and manage farmland. Purple indicates the probability of survival and reproduction for a predator in two differently cropped landscapes. Colored fields in the landscape indicate different management practices in the crop fields such as crop species, tillage, and fertilization. (Figure created by Janina Heinen).

# 2.2.1 Relationships between biodiversity and ecosystem functioning

There has been much research into how ecosystem functions are affected by the richness and composition of organismal communities. Ecological understanding of the links between biodiversity and ecosystem functioning holds the potential to inform the redesign of crop ecosystems (Cardinale et al. 2012; Isbell et al. 2017). This research clearly demonstrates that diversity among terrestrial spatially mixed plant communities enhances the regulation of arthropod herbivory (Barnes et al. 2020; Wan et al. 2020) and biomass production (Tilman et al. 2006; Cardinale et al. 2012; Reich et al. 2012). This is due to the effects of species selection and niche complementarity. This relationship is thought to also apply to agricultural ecosystems (Isbell et al. 2017).

Recent research partly confirms this hypothesis. Based on data amassed from multiple agricultural long-term trials, we find that gradually increasing especially crop functional diversity increases cereal yield benefits. This is achieved by rotating crops within a field over time (Smith et al. 2023). There is evidence that increasing weed diversity, e.g., through diverse cropping (Hofmeijer et al. 2021), reduces yield losses (Adeux et al. 2019; Liebman et al. 2021), enhances fungal diversity (Triolet et al. 2022), and potentially enhances weed seed predation by insects.

Species-rich arthropod predator communities with evenly distributed abundances among species are often found to be more efficient in suppressing insect crop herbivores (Crowder et al. 2010; Dainese et al. 2019). However, the strength of this relationship depends on the species and the crop involved, and on which aspect of diversity is measured. Diversity, in terms of species richness, is often a poorer predictor of predation compared with the diversity and distribution of functional groups of predators (Gagic et al. 2015; Feit et al. 2019). Although increasing arthropod predator species or functional diversity more often suppresses crop herbivores, there can be weak or negative effects on predation, resulting from increased intraguild predation and interference among predators as species are added to the community (Letourneau et al. 2009; Jonsson et al. 2018).

Recent research also shows that soil microbial community composition can significantly impact plant health, allowing the prospect of managing or engineering diseasesuppressive soils (Mendes et al. 2011; Schlatter et al. 2017; Trivedi et al. 2017). The relationship between microbial diversity and the ability to suppress plant pathogens is not yet fully researched (but see Van Elsas et al. 2012). Researchers are currently identifying the key taxa and genes responsible for disease suppression (Expósito et al. 2018; Mendes et al. 2011; Trivedi et al. 2017). However, increasing a soil's organic matter can enhance its general suppressiveness (Expósito et al. 2017).

Enhancing biodiversity can significantly strengthen crop protection. However, the question of which aspect of diversity to promote, e.g., species or functional diversity, and whether to promote specific organisms are matters that need to be assessed for specific functions, agronomic, and environmental contexts.

## 2.3 Matching spatial scales of land use with ecological processes

In nature, ecological and physical processes occur over specific spatial scales. Sustained crop production, relying on the biotic pest regulation provided by biodiversity, needs crops and other habitats to be situated within the landscape near the vital resources required for a large number of service-providing organisms. Mobile predatory arthropods exemplify and justify the importance of such spatial and temporal matching (Jonsson et al. 2014). Many predator species depend on continuous access in their life cycle to spatially separated resources and habitats for their survival and reproduction (Rand et al. 2006; Schellhorn et al. 2015). Importantly, all these necessary resources



must be within a reachable distance given each species' mobility (Schellhorn et al 2014) (Fig. 3).

In disturbed landscapes with few annual crop species grown in large fields with little or no remnant perennial habitats, e.g., grasslands, hedges, and wood lots, mobile serviceproviding organisms have difficulty surviving as resources are too far out of reach (Tscharntke et al. 2007).

Arthropod pests, in contrast, often thrive due to their greater dispersal capacity and shorter generation time compared with their predators. This makes them better suited to exploit the rich crop resources and escape predation in the disturbed early succession ecosystems that we have created (Settle et al. 1996; Wissinger et al. 1997). Redesigned land-scapes need to satisfy the demands for multiple beneficial organisms and supply adequate resources for a large number of species, all with diverse resource requirements and dispersal capacities (Vasseur et al. 2013).

#### 3 Land-use practices for ecological redesign

Practices and key experiences for ecological redesign and modernized crop protection and production can be drawn from farming practices that employ restricted or actively minimized pesticide use, such as organic and agroecological farming (Mäder et al. 2002; Wezel et al. 2014; van Bruggen et al. 2016). These practices are increasingly evidenced and implemented widely enough to inspire innovation and create a testing ground for adoption. However, more research and more strategically informed investments in innovation are needed so that this can be more widely implemented within mainstream, non-certified farming (in which certain inputs are allowed).

A common denominator among these practices is the improved use and strength of natural processes in the ecosystem in order to reduce dependency on external resource inputs with upheld crop productivity. The aim is to achieve autonomy in production based on efficient and circular resource use via geographic integration of multiple forms of production. A pervading component is adopting practices that enhance biodiversity to strengthen ecosystem functions such as biotic pest regulation and nutrient cycling (Bommarco et al. 2013).

The following section presents practices and research findings that exemplify how the crop ecosystem characteristics of diversification, perenniality, reduced disturbance, and spatial matching can be managed within the crop field and the cropped landscape.

#### 3.1 Redesigning the crop field

The crop field can be redesigned in terms of which crops, cultivars, and support plantings are grown in it. Crop species and cultivars can be grown together within a field in a specified



season through inter-, strip-, or patch-cropping. We can plant crops that are either annual or perennial. We decide the duration of the season during which the soil is covered with a crop and the number and sequence of crops that are rotated or relay cropped over time. In addition, the ecology of the field is greatly influenced by how and when we sow, as well as when we till, fertilize, and harvest and what we do with the crop residues. This management regime affects the diversity, disturbance, and successional stage in the crop field, holding great implications for crop protection. The amount of literature on the subject is copious and growing. I will now introduce the main sets of practices, pointing the reader to literature on the subject that they may delve further into.

#### 3.1.1 Crop diversity

As mentioned, the crop is a foundational organism for the cropping ecosystem. A straightforward way to increase biodiversity in the ecosystem is simply to grow more crop species or functionally different crops, such as grasses, forbs, broadleaf, and nitrogen-fixing crops. They can be combined in many ways either sequentially over time, e.g., in a rotation, or in the same field and season associating them in different spatial configurations, such as inter-, relay-, strip-, or patch-cropping. This can have substantial consequences for crop protection.

Diverse crop rotations often prevent pest population build-up by breaking the pest life cycle. This is due to resource competition and interference and the fact that the pests' resources are removed over time (Malezieux et al. 2009; Bennett et al. 2012). The exact mechanisms for observed yield gains in diverse rotation are poorly known, but the creation of disease-suppressive soils could be an important contributing factor (Santhanam et al. 2015; Peralta et al. 2018). By using diverse rotations, attacks by pests that are difficult or impossible to manage curatively can be avoided. These pests are numerous and include several weeds (Liebman & Dyck 1993), such as black grass in winter wheat (Moss 2017), pathogens such as club root disease in oilseed rape (Derbyshire & Denton-Giles 2016), and root rot in peas (Kälin et al. 2022). They also include animals such as cysts and root-knot nematodes in potatoes (Jones et al. 2013).

Long-term agricultural plot experiments have shown that rotations with functionally different crops benefit yields, which, for some crops, increase continually over time (Smith et al. 2023). The gains occur due to a combination of enhanced soil fertility, nutrients, and water use efficiency (MacLaren et al. 2022), resistance to adverse climatic conditions (Bowles et al. 2020; Marini et al. 2020; Costa et al. 2024), and improved pest regulation (Bennett et al. 2012). The latter is, however, likely to be underestimated in agricultural long-term trials as pesticides in many of these experiments are applied equally across treatments. However, trials in which herbicide applications have been optimized in each rotational treatment demonstrate a reduced need for chemical weed control in diverse rotations (Davis et al. 2012; Weisberger et al. 2019). More long-term experiments with a setup such as these, in which crop protection measures are optimized and recorded treatment-by-treatment, would be needed to accurately evaluate the contributions to pest regulation from crop diversification and other farming practices.

We can reduce pest incidence and yield losses to weeds (Petit et al. 2018; Vrignon-Brenas et al. 2018; Gu et al. 2021) and disease (Stomph et al. 2020) by growing mixtures of crop species in intercrops or with service crops in the form of cover crops, green manure, and relay crops. There are concerns that service crops could encourage soil-borne pathogens, but there is as yet little evidence that this would be the case despite widespread implementation in some regions (Šišić et al. 2018). Combinations of intercropped species are also effective for insect control (Hooks & Fereres 2006; Letourneau et al. 2011; Iverson et al. 2014), e.g., as part of "push-pull" pest control techniques (Cook et al. 2007). Varietal mixtures reduce losses to mainly aerial pathogens in cereals and rice (Borg et al. 2018; Reiss and Drinkwater 2018; Hariri et al. 2001; Kristoffersen et al. 2020; Zhu 2000) and can affect insect pests (Tooker and Frank 2012). They do, however, have limited effects on weed control (Lazzaro et al. 2018).

#### 3.1.2 Perennial crops

Perennial cropping, such as with perennial legume-grass mixes for feed and pasture (ley), moves the ecosystem into a later stage of succession. It reduces soil erosion and has well-documented positive effects on soil structure and fertility, nutrient cycling, soil water retention, and also pest regulation (Lemaire et al. 2015; Martin et al. 2020). Perennial crops can outcompete weeds that thrive in annual crops (Meiss et al. 2010a; Schuster et al. 2020). Interestingly, weeds that are found alongside perennial crops (and that are not problematic in annual crops) contribute to a species-rich weed community that is less competitive with the crop (Meiss et al. 2010b).

Perennial crops have a great capacity to increase soil organic matter (Scotti et al. 2015; Thorup-Kristensen et al. 2020; Tang et al. 2024), which increases predator communities that prey on crop herbivores (Tsiafouli et al. 2015; Garratt et al. 2018; Heinen et al. 2024) and increases the soil's disease-suppressive capacity (cf. Expósito et al. 2017). Introducing perenniality and increasing the soil's organic matter are promising options for strengthened ecological functionality, including pest regulation both above and below ground.

#### 3.1.3 Tillage and fertilization

Cropping will inevitably disturb the ecosystem through sowing, managing pests, and harvesting the crop (Gaba et al. 2014; Tooker et al. 2020). Tilling to control weeds and prepare the seed bed significantly disturbs the ecosystem (Lal et al. 2007). Reduced tillage or direct sowing diminishes mechanical disturbance, increases organic matter near the soil surface, and mitigates soil erosion (Stinner & House 1990). Predatory arthropods and insect pest suppression can benefit from conservation tillage (Tamburini et al. 2016). However, some problematic weeds, especially those with a competitive life history strategy (sensu Grime 1977), are less well regulated than with conversion tillage (Gaba et al. 2017; Wittwer & van der Heijden 2020). Volunteer crops (Cordeau 2022) and slugs (Douglas & Tooker 2012) can cause problems and increase dependence on pesticides. A recent global meta-analysis, however, showed no difference in pest incidence between deep conversion and conservation tillage, and foliar pests were somewhat less prevalent in the latter (Rowen et al. 2020). To fully reap the benefits of reduced tillage, more nonchemical options to suppress weeds, such as with mechanical means, would need to be developed (e.g., Bergkvist et al. 2017; Grosse et al. 2021).

Organic fertilizers increase the soil diversity of several taxa by providing resources to the soil micro- and macrobiota (Hines et al. 2006; Birkhofer et al. 2008; Viketoft et al. 2021) and provide food resources to support populations of generalist natural enemies and seed predators above ground (Birkhofer et al. 2008; Riggi and Bommarco 2019). In comparison, inorganic mineral fertilizers feed nutrients more directly to the plant, increasing the plant's nitrogen content and the food quality for the herbivores enhancing their growth and reproduction (Herencia et al. 2007). Organic fertilization, especially with manure, can also boost top-down predator suppression of insect pests (Birkhofer et al. 2008; Riggi and Bommarco 2019; Aguilera et al. 2021; Heinen et al. 2024). Increasing soil's carbon content is beneficial for nutrient cycling and use efficiency and is also a key practice for enhancing crop protection. Combining such management with microbiome inoculation and engineering to build specific and general disease-suppressive soils is a promising development for crop protection (Schlatter et al. 2017; Hartman et al. 2018; Banerjee et al. 2019; Trivedi et al. 2022).

Diversifying farming practices builds associated biodiversity, strengthening multiple ecological functions in the cropping ecosystem, including pest regulation (Tamburini et al. 2020a, b; Dainese et al. 2019). The win-win outcomes from diversification between crop yield and other ecosystem processes that support primary production will become apparent (Tamburini et al. 2020a, b). The concept of "biodiversity farming" can be used to maintain yields under suppressed resource inputs and is aligned with the key aims for future agriculture, such as climate-neutral "carbon farming" and securing food availability (Lehner & Rosenberg 2021).



#### 3.2 Redesigning the cropped landscape

Organisms move, and materials are exchanged among habitats in the landscape (Gounand et al. 2018). Pests disperse widely, and ecological functions that support crop production, such as pest regulation and pollination, are provided by mobile organisms whose occurrence and population sizes are commonly regulated at spatial scales well beyond that of the crop field (Kremen et al. 2007; Moslonka-Lefebvre et al. 2011; Jonsson et al. 2014; Bourgeois et al. 2020). The processes and outcomes we observe in a crop field are thus a combined result of the ecological conditions within that field and of the composition and configuration of the surrounding landscape (Fahrig 2011). Successful pest management requires a landscape perspective and coordinated land use that reaches beyond the individual farm (Kremen and Merenlender 2018).

#### 3.2.1 Landscape composition

A landscape perspective related to pest management can be used for arthropods in conservation biological control, i.e., encouraging naturally resident predators and parasitoids that prey on or parasitize herbivorous arthropods (Tscharntke et al. 2007; Rusch et al. 2017; Landis 2017), pathogen epidemiology (Plantegenest et al. 2007; Meentemeyer et al. 2012), and weed dispersal (Bourgeois et al. 2020).

Perenniality within the landscape plays a key role. If the landscape is covered with stable and diverse perennial crops (e.g., ley) and non-crop habitats, there is more likely to be an abundance and diversity of predators and parasitoids to insect pests (Cronin and Reeve 2005; Chaplin-Kramer et al. 2011; but see Karp et al. 2018) as well as pest regulation (Rusch et al. 2013; 2016; Veres et al. 2013). Grasslands, forests, hedgerows, field margins, road verges, and perennial crops provide continuous access to alternative food and refuge for predators and parasitoids in cropped landscapes dominated by intensively and frequently disturbed crop fields (Vasseur et al. 2013; Schellhorn et al. 2015). In contrast, specialized pests prefer large-scale and continuous growth of their host crop, although they might be temporarily diluted (Delaune et al. 2021). Pests often have higher dispersal and growth capacity and are adapted to exploit ephemeral nutrient-rich plant resources in early succession ecosystems. Their predators are instead more sensitive to disturbance, have lower growth rates and longer generation times, and therefore need local and continuously available resources (Schellhorn et al. 2015; Tooker et al. 2020).

Creation of pest-suppressive landscapes is based on the establishment (Landis et al. 2000; Jonsson et al. 2015; Gurr et al. 2017; Albrecht et al. 2020), preservation, and restoration (Chaplin-Kramer et al. 2011; Gardiner et al. 2018) of perennial (preferably native) (Parry et al. 2015) vegetation within dispersal range to the crop for predators and parasitoids (Rand

et al. 2006). However, perennial habitats can also harbor alternative hosts for pathogens, insect herbivores, and other pests. Exotic pests have been known to favor perennial non-crop habitats, probably due to access to added resources (beyond the crop) and the lack of natural enemies adapted to prey on them (Tamburini et al. 2020a, b). The devastating spotted wing drosophila, *Drosophila suzukii* Matsumura, is such an example in Europe.

Future research must seek to understand how perennial habitat quality affects pest, predator, and herbivore communities. This has only recently been gleaned from comparisons between forms of perennial habitat established with the intent to support biodiversity and the functioning of the ecosystem (Woodcock et al. 2008; Boetzl et al. 2019; 2020). Population ecological research is needed on the resource type and continuity needed for arthropods to complete their life cycle and the mortality factors that drive their population dynamics (Schellhorn et al. 2015). This information can also guide the implementation of plantings and off-settings, such as flower strips and hedge rows, targeted to provide vital resources to various organisms (Jonsson et al. 2010; Tschumi et al. 2015).

#### 3.2.2 Landscape configuration

Not only the proportion but also the size, shape, and spatial arrangement, or configuration, of land use types can affect pest regulation (Fahrig 2011; Sirami et al. 2019). We can measure the configuration of agricultural landscapes in several ways, depending on the habitat's size distribution (or grain size), shape complexity, and connectivity. The crop field's size and the amount of perennial edge habitat are two commonly used metrics for agricultural landscapes (Martin et al. 2019; Estrada-Carmona et al 2022). Different taxa respond differently to landscape configuration. For predatory arthropods, carabids, spiders, and coccinellids appear to be less sensitive, while parasitoids, syrphid flies, nabids, chrysomelids, and predatory wasps benefit from fine-grained landscapes. This could be due to their generally poorer dispersal capacity (reviewed in Haan et al. 2020). Configuration was less consequential for the predator community compared with the proportion of perennial habitat in South Korean agricultural landscapes (Martin et al. 2016). Some predators were affected by the landscape configuration, depending on the amount of non-crop perennial habitat and predator traits such as dispersal mode, overwintering, and food requirements (Martin et al. 2019). When devising pest-suppressive landscapes, we would need to consider both landscape composition and configuration (Haan et al. 2020).

The regional pool of species available is affected by regional land use, where a diversity of land uses in the greater landscape supports a richer regional species pool by providing habitat and resources for more species to flourish (Gering et al. 2003; Tscharntke et al. 2007; Clough et al. 2007). Theory hypothesizes that resilient, stable baseline pest regulation is obtained through a diversity of crops and non-crop habitats spread out through the landscape, which provide contrasting resources asynchronously over time and support a diverse pool of species (Peterson et al. 1998; Tscharnkte et al. 2007).

#### 3.2.3 Landscape effects of farming practices

The crop field is a key habitat for a wealth of organisms, and as we have seen, field management greatly shapes the local community. However, we know less about how farming practices affect associated biodiversity and pest regulation when implemented across large geographic areas. Organic farming, crop diversity, the proportion of perennial ley, and their subsequent effects on the landscape have been examined. Weeds, predatory and herbivorous arthropods, and weed seed and prey predation rates have all been explored.

Employing organic farming in the landscape increases weed diversity and can positively affect predatory insects and predation rates (Inclán et al. 2015; Muneret et al. 2018). However, the effects are poorly documented, and there are also studies that show only marginal effects (Petit et al. 2020). Increased crop diversity within the landscape can affect resource availability and continuity for mobile organisms such as predatory arthropods (Vasseur et al. 2013; Schellhorn et al. 2015). It can also directly enhance predatory ground beetle diversity (Fahrig 2015; Palmu et al. 2014; Carbonne et al. 2022) or when combined with noncrop pastures and forests (Aguilera et al. 2020). The abundance of certain predator species can increase with crop diversity (Bertrand et al. 2016) or in the presence of specific crops within the landscape (Marrec et al. 2017). Others have found no such effects on predatory arthropods (Bosem Baillod et al. 2017). The results are difficult to compare, as analytical approaches and measures to describe the predator and crop communities vary widely. Overall, the taxa of predatory arthropods examined so far seem not to respond strongly to crop diversity within the landscape. However, the biological control of aphids has been noted to increase with landscape crop diversity (Redlich et al. 2018; Scheiner and Martin 2020). Given the strong effects of local field management on biodiversity, it is plausible that more effects on the landscape will become evident if diverse, perennial, and less disturbed cropping is implemented over large areas. This is even more likely if combined with high-quality, non-crop perennial habitat in the landscape.

A key action that has been taken to reduce pesticide use has been to increase the efficiency of crop protection measures in farming. In some places, better-targeted and less toxic chemical pesticides are applied at lower doses and with improved machinery and precision. Treatment decisions based on pest monitoring, forecasting, and economic thresholds are promoted (e.g., Damos 2015). Added to this is the training and licensing of operators, labeling, and pesticide resistance management. Chemical pesticides have, to some extent, been substituted with biological control agents and mechanical weeding. Pesticide use, however, remains high and is even increasing in some regions within the EU (Lapierre et al. 2019; Hossard et al. 2017; European Environmental Agency 2023), and the US (Douglas and Tooker 2015; Douglas et al. 2020), with uncertain risk implications (European Court of Auditors 2020).

Pesticide use efficiency gains and substitutions may have dampened an otherwise even greater increase in pesticide use, but these incremental and substitutive actions have not released us from the apparently locked-in dependence on pesticides for food production (Vanloqueren & Baret 2009; Conti et al. 2021; Clapp 2021). Substitutions for pesticides, e.g., with mechanical means, biological control agents, breeding, and precision farming, will be key for a successful transition toward pesticide-free agriculture. To release us from the pesticide lock-in, future crop protection must be based on preventative rather than curative measures. This requires a shift from incremental changes of existing cropping formats to completely redesigning the cropping ecosystem, underpinned by new and adapted trajectories of innovation (Tittonell 2014; van Bers et al. 2019). The ecology of the cropping system needs to be redesigned.

## 4 Technologies, breeding, economics, and innovation

Adapted technologies and breeding will be crucial for developing and implementing ecologically redesigned cropping. Farmers will need access to suitable technologies, inputs, and genetic material to sustain and raise yields. For this, crop plants must be bred for the new ecological condition. This will involve using modern tools but setting new breeding targets for an ecologically redesigned crop plant (Rubiales 2023). Furthermore, ecologically redesigned crop production will still require curative actions and management interventions against pests. Promising curative tools to sustain yields include a combination of technologies that substitute chemical pesticides, such as biological control agents, mechanical techniques, and the precise and directed use of available chemical pesticides, inducing minimal exposure and risk.

Productivity and farm economics must be sustained in redesigned crop ecosystems. This is especially important during the transition. There are promising indications that, for instance, crop diversification builds productivity over time (Smith et al. 2023). The final potential benefits are, as



yet, unknown and appear promising. However, it is clear that building the biotic regulation of yield-supporting processes takes time.risk.

In any case, it has to be conceded that without pesticides, some crops will likely suffer significant yield reductions in certain regions due to chronic or recurring pest infestations, at least when transitioning away from pesticide dependency (INRA 2010). For instance, it is currently not viable to grow spring oilseed rape without insecticides in south-central Sweden due to recurring insect herbivory both at emergence and the flowering stage (Lundin et al. 2020). It remains to be understood if this is caused by the weak natural regulation of the pest and whether yields would return to economically viable levels with ecologically redesigned cropping. However, it is encouraging that we, already under currently implemented policies and market rules (which continue to promote specialization and enlargement and in turn increased dependence on pesticides), find that adopting agroecological farming practices such as crop diversification can strengthen farm economic performance (van der Ploeg et al. 2019; Nilsson et al. 2022; Sánchez et al. 2022).

The ecological redesign is knowledge-intensive. It requires long-term research commitments and open sharing of codeveloped knowledge by practitioners and scientists (Duru et al. 2015). Researchers can take risks to undertake challenges, such as cropping with less or no chemical pesticides (e.g., Ditzler et al. 2021; Cordeau 2022; ZALF 2023). This kind of visionary system-oriented research and demonstration is needed to catalyze the shift needed for the radical innovation of mainstream agriculture (Jacquet et al. 2022). This is particularly warranted for large-scale staple cropping systems (Mortensen and Smith 2020). Basic science plays an important role in this effort. Agricultural sciences draw from all fields of basic science. Among them, ecology is emerging as particularly relevant for the modernization of cropping. An improved understanding of ecological principles and the biophysical processes involved in agricultural ecosystems and integrating this knowledge into agronomy science would strengthen the theoretical and strategic basis for crop ecosystem redesign.

## 5 Conclusions

The ecological redesign of crop ecosystems aims to reduce pesticide reliance by strengthening the overall biotic regulation of crop pests and, in turn, preventing pest outbreaks. This overview shows that there is further scope to engage knowledge stemming from ecosystem and community ecology, to devise guiding principles for redesign at the ecosystem level. A release from lock-in and a transition of agriculture to low, or no, dependence on pesticides builds on the adoption of a diverse set of locally adapted practices that



enhance local biodiversity. This does not ignore the fact that general guiding principles exist, which predictably define ecological processes across ecosystems. In this review, four such principles are suggested based on our understanding of ecosystems and community ecology in relation to perenniality, disturbance, biodiversity, and spatially matched land use. Principal ecosystem characteristics are identified that confer autonomy in production, reduce reliance on costly external inputs, and strategically inform and guide policies related to agriculture, biodiversity, and research.

Acknowledgements I am grateful for the critical and constructive comments by Janne Bengtsson, Göran Bergkvist, Anna Berlin, Christian Huyghe, Florence Jacquet, Mattias Jonsson, Ola Lundin, Giulia Vico, and two anonymous reviewers.

Authors' contributions This work is a single-author paper.

**Funding** Open access funding provided by Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences. Funding was provided by the Swedish Research Council for Sustainable Development FORMAS (grants 2021-02330, 2022-00928).

Data availability Not applicable.

Code availability Not applicable.

#### Declarations

Ethics approval Not applicable.

Consent to participate Not applicable.

**Consent for publication** Consent is given by the author for publication in Agronomy for Sustainable Development.

Conflicts of interest The author declares no competing interests.

**Open Access** This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

## References

- Adeux G, Vieren E, Carlesi S et al (2019) Mitigating crop yield losses through weed diversity. Nat Sustainability 2(11):1018–1026. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41893-019-0415-y
- Aguilera G, Roslin T, Miller K et al (2020) Crop diversity benefits carabid and pollinator communities in landscapes with semi-natural

habitats. J Appl Ecol 57(11):2170–2179. https://doi.org/10.1111/ 1365-2664.13712

- Aguilera G, Riggi LGA, Miller K et al (2021) Organic fertilization suppresses aphid growth via carabids in the absence of specialist predators. J Appl Ecol 58:1455–1465. https://doi.org/10.1111/ 1365-2664.13862
- Albrecht M, Kleijn D, Williams NM (2020) The effectiveness of flower strips and hedgerows on pest control, pollination services and crop yield: a quantitative synthesis. Ecology Letters 23:1488– 1498. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.13576
- Banerjee S, van der Heijden MGA (2023) Soil microbiomes and one health. Nature Reviews Microbiology 21:6–20. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41579-022-00779-w
- Banerjee S, Walder F, Büchi L et al (2019) Agricultural intensification reduces microbial network complexity and the abundance of keystone taxa in roots. The ISME Journal 13:1722–1736. https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41396-019-0383-2
- Barnes AD, Scherber C, Brose U et al (2020) Biodiversity enhances the multitrophic control of arthropod herbivory. Sci Adv 6(45):eabb6603. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.abb6603
- Barzman M, Dachbrodt-Saaydeh S (2011) Comparative analysis of pesticide action plans in five European countries. Pest Manage Sci 67:1481–1485. https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.2283
- Bender SF, Wagg C, van der Heijden MGA (2016) An underground revolution: biodiversity and soil ecological engineering for agricultural sustainability. Trends Ecol Evol 31:440–452. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.tree.2016.02.016
- Bennett AJ, Bending GD, Chandler D et al (2012) Meeting the demand for crop production: the challenge of yield decline in crops grown in short rotations. Biological Reviews 87:52–71. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/j.1469-185x.2011.00184.x
- Bergkvist G, Ringselle B, Magnuski E et al (2017) Control of Elymus repens by rhizome fragmentation and repeated mowing in a newly established white clover sward. Weed Research 57:172– 181. https://doi.org/10.1111/wre.12246
- Bertrand C, Burel F, Baudry J (2016) Spatial and temporal heterogeneity of the crop mosaic influences carabid beetles in agricultural landscapes. Landscape Ecology 31(2):451–466. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s10980-015-0259-4
- Birkhofer K, Bezemer TM, Bloem J et al (2008) Long-term organic farming fosters below and aboveground biota: implications for soil quality, biological control and productivity. Soil Biol Biochem 40:2297–2308. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2008.05.007
- Boetzl FA, Krimmer E, Krauss J, Steffan-Dewenter I (2019) Agrienvironmental schemes promote ground-dwelling predators in adjacent oilseed rape fields: diversity, species traits and distancedecay functions. J Appl Ecol 56:10–20. https://doi.org/10.1111/ 1365-2664.13162
- Boetzl FA, Schuele M, Krauss J, Steffan-Dewenter I (2020) Pest control potential of adjacent agri-environment schemes varies with crop type and is shaped by landscape context and within-field position. J Appl Ecol 57:1482–1493. https://doi.org/10.1111/ 1365-2664.13653
- Bommarco R, Kleijn D, Potts SG (2013) Ecological intensification: harnessing ecosystem services for food security. Trends Ecol Evol 28:230–238. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2012.10.012
- Borg J, Kiaer LP, Lecarpentier C et al (2018) Unfolding the potential of wheat cultivar mixtures: a meta-analysis perspective and identification of knowledge gaps. Field Crops Res 221:298–313. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.fcr.2017.09.006
- Bosem Baillod A, Tscharntke T, Clough Y, Batáry P (2017) Landscape-scale interactions of spatial and temporal cropland heterogeneity drive biological control of cereal aphids. J Appl Ecol 54:1804–1813. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.12910
- Bourgeois B, Gaba S, Plumejeaud C, Bretagnolle V (2020) Weed diversity is driven by complex interplay between multi-scale dispersal

and local filtering. Proc R Soc B 287:20201118. https://doi.org/ 10.1098/rspb.2020.1118

- Bowles TM, Mooshammer M, Socolar Y et al (2020) Long-term evidence shows that crop-rotation diversification increases agricultural resilience to adverse growing conditions in North America. One Earth 2:284–293. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.oneear.2020.02.007
- Buhler DD (1995) Influence of tillage systems on weed population dynamics and management in corn and soybean in the central USA. Crop Sci 35:1247–1258. https://doi.org/10.2135/crops ci1995.0011183X003500050001x
- Burgues J, Marco S (2020) Environmental chemical sensing using small drones: a review. Sci Total Environ 748:141172. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.14117
- Carbonne B, Bohan DA, Foffová H et al (2022) Direct and indirect effects of landscape and field. J Appl Ecol 59:176–187. https:// doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.14043
- Cardinale B, Duffy J, Gonzalez A et al (2012) Biodiversity loss and its impact on humanity. Nature 486:59–67. https://doi.org/10. 1038/nature11148
- Chaplin-Kramer R, O'Rourke ME, Blitzer EJ, Kremen C (2011) A meta-analysis of crop pest and natural enemy response to landscape complexity. Ecology Letters 14(9):922–932. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2011.01642.x
- Clapp J (2021) Explaining growing glyphosate use: the political economy of herbicide-dependent agriculture. Global Environ Change 67. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2021.102239
- Clough Y, Holzschuh A, Gabriel D et al (2007) Alpha and beta diversity of arthropods and plants in organically and conventionally managed wheat fields. J Appl Ecol 44:804–812. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/j.1365-2664.2007.01294.x
- Conti C, Zanello G, Hall A (2021) Why are agri-food systems resistant to new directions of change? A Systematic Review. Global Food Security 31:100576. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gfs.2021.100576
- Cook SM, Khan ZR, Pickett JA (2007) The use of push-pull strategies in integrated pest management. Annu Rev Entomol 52:375–400. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ento.52.110405.091407
- Cordeau S (2022) Conservation agriculture and agroecological weed management. Agronomy 12(4):867. https://doi.org/10.3390/ agronomy12040867
- Costa A, Bommarco R, Smith ME et al (2024) Crop rotational diversity can mitigate climate-induced grain yield losses. Global Change Biology 30:e17298. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.17298
- Crews TE, Carton W, Olsson L (2018) Is the future of agriculture perennial? Imperatives and opportunities to reinvent agriculture by shifting from annual monocultures to perennial polycultures. Glob Sustain 1(e11):1–18. https://doi.org/10.1017/sus.2018.11
- Cronin JT, Reeve JD (2005) Host-parasitoid spatial ecology: a plea for a landscape-level synthesis. Proc R Soc B Biol Sci 272(1578):2225-2235. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2005.3286
- Crossley MS, Burke KD, Schoville SD, Radeloff VC (2021) Recent collapse of crop belts and declining diversity of US agriculture since 1840. Global Change Biol 27:151–164. https://doi.org/10. 1111/gcb.15396
- Crowder D, Northfield T, Strand M et al (2010) Organic agriculture promotes evenness and natural pest control. Nature 466:109–112. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature09183
- Dainese M, Martin EA, Aizen MA et al (2019) A global synthesis reveals biodiversity-mediated benefits for crop production. Sci Adv 5(10):eaax0121. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.aax0121
- Damos P (2015) Modular structure of web-based decision support systems for integrated pest management. A review. Agron Sustain Dev 35:1347–1372. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-015-0319-9
- Davis AS, Hill JD, Chase CA et al (2012) Increasing cropping system diversity balances productivity, profitability and environmental health. PLoS One 17(10):e47149. https://doi.org/10.1371/journ al.pone.0047149



- Deguine JP, Aubertot JN, Bellon S et al (2023) Agroecological crop protection for sustainable agriculture. Adv Agron 178:1–59. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.agron.2022.11.002
- Delaune T, Ouattara MS, Ballot R et al (2021) Landscape drivers of pests and pathogens abundance in arable crops. Ecography 44:1429–1442. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.05433
- Derbyshire MC, Denton-Giles M (2016) The control of sclerotinia stem rot on oilseed rape (Brassica napus): current practices and future opportunities. Plant Pathol 65:859–877. https://doi.org/10.1111/ ppa.12517
- Ditzler L, van Apeldoorn DF, Schulte RPO et al (2021) Redefining the field to mobilize three-dimensional diversity and ecosystem services on the arable farm. Eur J Agron 122:126197. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.eja.2020.126197
- Douglas MR, Sponsler DB, Lonsdorf EV et al (2020) County-level analysis reveals a rapidly shifting landscape of insecticide hazard to honey bees (Apis mellifera) on US farmland. Sci Rep 10:797. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-57225-w
- Douglas MR, Tooker JF (2012) Slug (Mollusca: Agriolimacidae, Arionidae) ecology and management in no-till field crops, with an emphasis on the mid-Atlantic region. J Integr Pest Manag 3:C1– C9. https://doi.org/10.1603/IPM11023
- Douglas MR, Tooker JF (2015) Large-scale deployment of seed treatments has driven rapid increase in use of neonicotinoid insecticides and preemptive pest management in U.S. field crops. Environ Sci Tech 49:5088–5097. https://doi.org/10.1021/es506141g
- Duchene O, Celette F, Ryan MR et al (2019) Integrating multipurpose perennial grains crops in Western European farming systems. Agric Ecosyst Environ 284:106591. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. agee.2019.106591
- Duke SO (2012) Why have no new herbicide modes of action appeared in recent years? Pest Manage Sci 68:505–512. https://doi.org/10. 1002/ps.2333
- Duke SO, Dayan FE (2018) Herbicides. https://doi.org/10.1002/97804 70015902.a0025264
- Duru M, Therond O, Fares M (2015) Designing agroecological transitions; a review. Agron Sustain Dev 35(4):1237–1257. https://doi. org/10.1007/s13593-015-0318-x
- Dutcher JD (2007) A review of resurgence and replacement causing pest outbreaks in IPM. In: Ciancio A, Mukerji KG (eds) General concepts in integrated pest and disease management: integrated management of plants pests and diseases. Springer, Berlin, pp 27–43
- Edlinger A, Garland G, Hartman K et al (2022) Agricultural management and pesticide use reduce the functioning of beneficial plant symbionts. Nat Ecol Evol 6:1145–1154. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41559-022-01799-8
- EFSA (2022) https://food.ec.europa.eu/plants/pesticides/eu-pesticidesdatabase\_en. Accessed 28 Feb 2023
- Ellison AM, Bank MS, Clinton BD et al (2005) Loss of foundation species: consequences for the structure and dynamics of forested ecosystems. Front Ecol Environ 3:479–486. https://doi.org/10. 1890/1540-9295(2005)003[0479:LOFSCF]2.0.CO;2
- Estrada-Carmona N, Sánchez AC, Remans R, Jones SK (2022) Complex agricultural landscapes host more biodiversity than simple ones: a global meta-analysis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 119(38):e2203385119. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2203385119
- European Court of Auditors (2020) Sustainable use of plant protection products: limited progress in measuring and reducing risks. Special Report 05/2020. https://www.eca.europa.eu/en/publicatio ns?did=53001
- European Environmental Agency (2023) How pesticides impact human health and ecosystems in Europe. https://www.eea.europa.eu/ publications/how-pesticides-impact-human-health. Accessed 29 Sep 2024

- Expósito RG, de Bruijn I, Postma J, Raaijmakers JM (2017) Current insights into the role of rhizosphere bacteria in disease suppressive soils. Front Microbiol 8:1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb. 2017.02529
- Fahrig L, Baudry J, Brotons L et al (2011) Functional landscape heterogeneity and animal biodiversity in agricultural landscapes. Ecology Letters 14:101–112. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2010.01559.x
- Fahrig L, Girard J, Duro D et al (2015) Farmlands with smaller crop fields have higher within-field biodiversity. Agric Ecosyst Environ 200:219–234. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2014.11.018
- Feit B, Blüthgen N, Traugott M, Jonsson M (2019) Resilience of ecosystem processes: a new approach shows that functional redundancy of biological control services is reduced by landscape simplification. Ecol Lett 22:1568–1577. https://doi.org/10.1111/ ele.13347
- Finger R, Möhring N (2024) The emergence of pesticide-free crop production systems in Europe. Nat Plants 10:360–366. https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41477-024-01650-x
- Gaba S, Fried G, Kazakou E et al (2014) Agroecological weed control using a functional approach: a review of cropping systems diversity. Agron Sustain Dev 34:103–119. https://doi.org/10. 1007/s13593-013-0166-5
- Gaba S, Perronne R, Fried G et al (2017) Response and effect traits of arable weeds in agro-ecosystems: a review of current knowledge. Weed Res 57:123–147. https://doi.org/10.1111/wre.12245
- Gagic V, Bartomeus I, Jonsson T et al (2015) Functional identity and diversity of animals predict ecosystem functioning better than species-based indices. Proc R Soc B 282:20142620. https://doi. org/10.1098/rspb.2014.2620
- Gardiner M, Riley C, Bommarco R, Öckinger E (2018) Rights-of-way: a potential conservation resource. Front Ecol Environ 16:149– 158. https://doi.org/10.1002/fee.1778
- Garratt MPD, Bommarco R, Kleijn D et al (2018) Enhancing soil organic matter as a route to the ecological intensification of European arable systems. Ecosystems 21:1404–1415. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s10021-018-0228-2
- Gering JC, Crist TO, Veech JA (2003) Additive partitioning of species diversity across multiple spatial scales: implications for regional conservation of biodiversity. Biol Conserv 17:488–499. https:// doi.org/10.1046/j.1523-1739.2003.01465.x
- Gorham E, Vitousek PM, Reiners WA (1979) The regulation of chemical budgets over the course of terrestrial ecosystem succession. Annu Rev Ecol Syst 10:53–84. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev. es.10.110179.000413
- Gounand I, Harvey E, Little CJ, Altermatt F (2018) Meta-ecosystems 2.0: rooting the theory into the field. Trends Ecol Evol 33(1):36-46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2017.10.006
- Grime JP (1977) Evidence for the existence of three primary strategies in plants and its relevance to ecological and evolutionary theory. Am Nat 111(982):1169-1194. https://www.jstor.org/ stable/2460262
- Grosse M, Haase T, Heß J (2021) Varying tillage promotes weed diversity, while a perennial alfalfa–grass mixture promotes weed control in an organic tillage system experiment in Germany. Renew Agr Food Syst 36(5):465–476. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1742 170521000053
- Gu C, Bastiaans L, Anten NPR et al (2021) Annual intercropping suppresses weeds: a meta-analysis. Agric Ecosyst Environ 322:107658
- Gurr GM, Wratten SD, Landis DA, You M (2017) Habitat management to suppress pest populations: progress and prospects. Annu Rev Entomol 62:91–109. https://doi.org/10.1146/annur ev-ento-031616-035050



- Haan NL, Zhang Y, Landis DA (2020) Predicting landscape configuration effects on agricultural pest suppression. Trends Ecol Evol 35(2):175–186. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2019.10.003
- Hariri D, Fouchard M, Prud'homme H (2001) Incidence of soil-borne wheat mosaic virus in mixtures of susceptible and resistant wheat cultivars. Eur J Plant Pathol 107(6):625–631. https://doi.org/10. 1023/A:1017980809756
- Hartman K, van der Heijden MGA, Wittwer RA et al (2018) Cropping practices manipulate abundance patterns of root and soil microbiome members paving the way to smart farming. Microbiome 6:14. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40168-017-0389-9
- Heinen J, Smith ME, Taylor A, Bommarco R (2023) Combining organic fertilisation and perennial crops in the rotation enhances arthropod communities. Agric Ecosyst Environ 349:108461. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2023.108461
- Heinen J, Domínguez-García V, Aguilera G et al (2024) Diversified cropping strengthens herbivore regulation by providing seasonal resource continuity to predators. J Appl Ecol. https://doi.org/10. 1111/1365-2664.14674
- Herencia JF, Ruiz-Porras JC, Melero S et al (2007) Comparison between organic and mineral fertilization for soil fertility levels, crop macronutrient concentrations, and yield. Agron J 99:973– 983. https://doi.org/10.2134/agronj2006.0168
- Hines J, Megonigal JP, Denno RF (2006) Nutrient subsidies to belowground microbes impact aboveground food web interactions. Ecology 87:1542–1555. https://doi.org/10.1890/0012-9658(2006)87[1542:NSTBMI]2.0.CO;2
- Hofmeijer MAJ, Melander B, Salonen J et al (2021) Crop diversification affects weed communities and densities in organic spring cereal fields in northern Europe. Agric Ecosyst Environ 308:107251. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2020.107251
- Hooks CRR, Fereres A (2006) Protecting crops from non-persistently aphid-transmitted viruses: a review on the use of barrier plants as a management tool. Virus Res 120(12):1–16. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.virusres.2006.02.006
- Hossard L, Guichard L, Pelosi C, Makowski D (2017) Lack of evidence for a decrease in synthetic pesticide use on the main arable crops in France. Sci Total Environ 575:152–161. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.10.008
- Inclán DJ, Cerretti P, Gabriel D et al (2015) Organic farming enhances parasitoid diversity at the local and landscape scales. Journal of Applied Ecology 52(4):1102–1109. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/1365-2664.12457
- INRA (2010) Ecophyto R&D Which options to reduce pesticide use? https://www.inrae.fr/sites/default/files/pdf/a49705e313 79b0b924d1bfc53976a34c.pdf. Accessed 29 Aug 2024
- IPBES (2019) Global assessment report on biodiversity and ecosystem services of the Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services. E. S. Brondizio, J. Settele, S. Díaz, and H. T. Ngo (editors). IPBES secretariat, Bonn, Germany p. 1148. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.38316 73
- IPCC (2022) Climate change 2022: impacts, adaptation, and vulnerability. In H-O Pörtner, DC Roberts, M Tignor et al (eds.) Contribution of Working Group II to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press. Cambridge, UK and New York, NY, USA, p 3056. https://doi.org/10.1017/9781009325844
- IRAC (2022) Insecticide resistance action committee. https://www. irac-online.org. Accessed 15 Dec 2022
- Isbell F, Adler PR, Eisenhauer N et al (2017) Benefits of increasing plant diversity in sustainable agroecosystems. J Ecol 105:871– 879. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2745.12789
- Iverson AL, Marín LE, Ennis KK et al (2014) Do polycultures promote win-wins or trade-offs in agricultural ecosystem services?

A meta-analysis. J Appl Ecol 51:1593–1602. https://doi.org/10. 1111/1365-2664.12334

- Jacquet F, Jeuffroy M-H, Jouan J et al (2022) Pesticide-free agriculture as a new paradigm for research. Agron Sustain Dev 42:8. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s13593-021-00742-8
- Jones JT, Haegeman A, Danchin EGJ et al (2013) Top 10 plant-parasitic nematodes. Mol Plant Pathol 14:946–961. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/mpp.12057
- Jonsson M, Bommarco R, Ekbom B, Smith HG, Bengtsson J, Caballero-Lopez B, Winqvist C, Olsson O (2014) Ecological production functions for biological control services in agricultural landscapes. Methods Ecol Evol 5:243–252. https://doi.org/10.1111/ 2041-210X.12149
- Jonsson M, Wratten SD, Landis DA et al (2010) Habitat manipulation to mitigate the impacts of invasive arthropod pests. Biol Invasions 12:2933–2945. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10530-010-9737-4
- Jonsson M, Straub CS, Didham RK et al (2015) Experimental evidence that the effectiveness of conservation biological control depends on landscape complexity. J Appl Ecol 52:1274–1282. https://doi. org/10.1111/1365-2664.12489
- Jonsson T, Kaartinen R, Jonsson M, Bommarco R (2018) Predictive power of food web models based on body size decreases with trophic complexity. Ecology Lett 21:702–712. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/ele.12938
- Kälin C, Berlin A, Kolodinska Brantestam A et al (2022) Genetic diversity of the pea root pathogen Aphanomyces euteiches in Europe. Plant Pathol 71:1570–1578. https://doi.org/10.1111/ppa.13598
- Karp DS, Chaplin-Kramer R, Meehan TD et al (2018) Crop pests and predators exhibit inconsistent responses to surrounding landscape composition. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 115(33):E7863–E7870. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1800042115
- Kim K-H, Kabir E, Ara Jahan S (2017) Exposure to pesticides and the associated human health effects. Sci Total Environ 575:525–535. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.09.009
- Kremen C, Merenlender AM (2018) Landscapes that work for biodiversity and people. Science 362(6412):eaau6020. https://doi.org/ 10.1126/science.aau6020
- Kremen C, Williams NM, Aizen MA, Gemmill-Herren B, LeBuhn G, Minckley R, Packer L, Potts SG, Roulston TA, Steffan-Dewenter I, Vázquez DP (2007) Pollination and other ecosystem services produced by mobile organisms: a conceptual framework for the effects of land-use change. Ecol Lett 10(4):299-314. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2007.01018.x
- Kristoffersen R, Jorgensen NL, Eriksen LB et al (2020) Control of Septoria tritici blotch by winter wheat cultivar mixtures: metaanalysis of 19 years of cultivar trials. Field Crops Res 249. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fcr.2019.107696
- Lal R, Reicosky DC, Hanson JD (2007) Evolution of the plow over 10,000 years and the rationale for no-till farming. Soil Tillage Res 93:1–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2006.11.004
- Landis DA (2017) Designing agricultural landscapes for biodiversity-based ecosystem services. Basic Appl Ecol 18:1–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.baae.2016.07.005
- Landis DA, Wratten SD, Gurr GM (2000) Habitat management to conserve natural enemies of arthropod pests in agriculture. Annu Rev Entomol 45:175–201. https://doi.org/10.1146/annur ev.ento.45.1.175
- Lapierre M, Sauquet A, Subervie J (2019) Providing technical assistance to peer networks to reduce pesticide use in Europe: Evidence from the French Ecophyto plan. https://hal.science/ hal-02190979v2
- Lazzaro M, Costanzo A, Barberi P (2018) Single vs multiple agroecosystem services provided by common wheat cultivar mixtures: weed suppression, grain yield and quality. Field Crops Res 221:277–297. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fcr.2017.10.006



- Lehner PH, Rosenberg NA (2021) Farming for our future: the science, law, and policy of climate-neutral agriculture. West Academic Publishing
- Lemaire G, Gastal F, Franzluebbers A, Chabbi A (2015) Grasslandcropping rotations: an avenue for agricultural diversification to reconcile high production with environmental quality. Environ Manag 56(5):1065–1077. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00267-015-0561-6
- Letourneau DK, Jedlicka JA, Bothwell SG, Moreno CR (2009) Effects of natural enemy biodiversity on the suppression of arthropod herbivores in terrestrial ecosystems. Annu Rev Ecol Evol Syst 40:573–592. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ecols ys.110308.120320
- Letourneau DK, Armbrecht I, Rivera BS et al (2011) Does plant diversity benefit agroecosystems? A synthetic review. Ecol Appl 21:9–21. https://doi.org/10.1890/09-2026.1
- Liebman M, Dyck E (1993) Crop rotation and intercropping strategies for weed management. Ecol Appl 3:92–122. https://doi. org/10.2307/1941795
- Liebman M, Nguyen HTX, Woods MM et al (2021) Weed seedbank diversity and sustainability indicators for simple and more diverse cropping systems. Weed Res 61:164–177. https://doi. org/10.1111/wre.12466
- Lundin O, Malsher G, Högfeldt C, Bommarco R (2020) Pest management and yield in spring oilseed rape without neonicotinoid seed treatments. Crop Protect 137:105261. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.cropro.2020.105261
- Lundin O, Rundlöf M, Jonsson M et al (2021) Integrated pest and pollinator management – expanding the concept. Front Ecol Environ 19:283–291. https://doi.org/10.1002/fee.2325
- Mack G, Finger R, Ammann J, El Benni N (2023) Modelling policies towards pesticide-free agricultural production systems. Agric Syst 207:103642
- MacLaren C, Storkey J, Menegat A et al (2020) An ecological future for weed science to sustain crop production and the environment. A Review. Agron Sustain Dev 40:24. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s13593-020-00631-6
- MacLaren C, Mead A, van Balen D et al (2022) Long-term evidence for ecological intensification as a pathway to sustainable agriculture. Nat Sustain 5:770–779. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41893-022-00911-x
- Mäder P, Fliessbach A, Dubois D et al (2002) Soil fertility and biodiversity in organic farming. Science 296:1694–1697. https://doi. org/10.1126/science.1071148
- Mahai G, Wan Y, Xia W et al (2021) A nationwide study of occurrence and exposure assessment of neonicotinoid insecticides and their metabolites in drinking water of China. Water Res 189:116630. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2020.116630
- Malezieux E, Crozat Y, Dupraz C et al (2009) Mixing plant species in cropping systems: concepts, tools and models. A Review. Agron Sustain Dev 29:43–62. https://doi.org/10.1051/agro:2007057
- Marini L, St-Martin A, Vico G et al (2020) Crop rotations sustain cereal yields under a changing climate. Environ Res Lett 15:124011
- Marrec R, Caro G, Miguet P et al (2017) Spatiotemporal dynamics of the agricultural landscape mosaic drives distribution and abundance of dominant carabid beetles. Landscape Ecol 32(12):2383– 2398. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10980-017-0576-x
- Martin EA, Seo B, Park C-R et al (2016) Scale-dependent effects of landscape composition and configuration on natural enemy diversity, crop herbivory, and yields. Ecol Appl 26:448–462. https:// doi.org/10.1890/15-0856
- Martin EA, Dainese M, Clough Y et al (2019) The interplay of landscape composition and configuration: new pathways to manage functional biodiversity and agro-ecosystem services across Europe. Ecology Letters 22:1083–1094. https://doi.org/10.1111/ ele.13265

- Martin G, Durand J-L, Duru M et al (2020) Role of ley pastures in tomorrow's cropping systems. A Review. Agron Sustain Dev 40(3):17. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-020-00620-9
- Matson PA, Parton WJ, Power AG, Swift MJ (1997) Agricultural intensification and ecosystem properties. Science 277(5325):504–509. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.277.5325.504
- McDonald BA, Linde C (2002) The population genetics of plant pathogens and breeding strategies for durable resistance. Euphytica 124:163–180. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1015678432355
- Meentemeyer RK, Haas SE, Václavík T (2012) Landscape epidemiology of emerging infectious diseases in natural and human-altered ecosystems. Annu Rev Phytopathol 50:379–402. https://doi.org/ 10.1146/annurev-phyto-081211-172938
- Meiss H, Médiène S, Waldhardt R et al (2010a) Perennial lucerne affects weed community trajectories in grain crop rotations. Weed Res 50:331–340. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-3180. 2010.00784.x
- Meiss H, Médiène S, Waldhardt R et al (2010b) Contrasting weed species composition in perennial alfalfas and six annual crops: implications for integrated weed management. Agron Sustain Dev 30:657–666. https://doi.org/10.1051/agro/2009043
- Mendes R, Kruijt M, de Bruijn I et al (2011) Deciphering the rhizosphere microbiome for disease-suppressive bacteria. Science 332:1097–1100. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1203980
- Möhring N, Ingold K, Kudsk P et al (2020) Pathways for advancing pesticide policies. Nat Food 1:535–540. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s43016-020-00141-4
- Mortensen DA, Smith RG (2020) Confronting barriers to cropping system diversification. Front Sustain Food Syst 4. https://doi.org/ 10.3389/fsufs.2020.564197
- Moslonka-Lefebvre M, Finley A, Dorigatti I et al (2011) Networks in plant epidemiology: from genes to landscapes, countries, and continents. Phytopatol Rev 101(4). https://doi.org/10.1094/ PHYTO-07-10-0192
- Moss S (2017) Black-grass (Alopecurus myosuroides): Why has this weed become such a problem in Western Europe and what are the solutions? Outlooks Pest Manag 28(5):207–212. https://doi.org/10.1564/v28\_oct\_04
- Muneret L, Thiéry D, Joubard B, Rusch A (2018) Deployment of organic farming at a landscape scale maintains low pest infestation and high crop productivity levels in vineyards. J Appl Ecol 55:1516–1525. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.13034
- Nilsson P, Bommarco R, Hansson H et al (2022) Farm performance and input self-sufficiency increases with functional crop diversity on Swedish farms. Ecol Econ 198:107465
- Odum EP (1969) The strategy of ecosystem development: an understanding of ecological succession provides a basis for resolving man's conflict with nature. Science 164:262–270. https://doi. org/10.1126/science.164.3877.262
- Oerke E-C (2006) Crop losses to pests. J Agric Sci 144:31-43. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0021859605005708
- Owen M (2016) Diverse approaches to herbicide-resistant weed management. Weed Sci 64(S1):570–584. https://doi.org/10.1614/ WS-D-15-00117.1
- Palmu E, Ekroos J, Hanson HI, Smith HG, Hedlund K (2014) Landscape-scale crop diversity interacts with local management to determine ground beetle diversity. Basic Appl Ecol 15(3):241– 249. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.baae.2014.03.001
- PAN (2023) Banned pesticides still in use in the EU. Pesticide Action Network Europe. https://www.pan-europe.info/sites/ pan-europe.info/files/public/resources/reports/PAN%20Eur ope%20-%20Activity%20report%202021.pdf. Accessed 29 Aug 2024
- Parry HR, Macfadyen S, Hopkinson, et al (2015) Plant composition modulates arthropod pest and predator abundance: evidence for



culling exotics and planting natives. Basic Appl Ecol 16:531– 543. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.baae.2015.05.005

- Peralta AL, Sun Y, McDaniel MD, Lennon JT (2018) Crop rotational diversity increases disease suppressive capacity of soil microbiomes. Ecosphere 9(5). https://doi.org/10.1002/ecs2.2235
- Peterson G, Allen C, Holling C (1998) Ecological resilience, biodiversity, and scale. Ecosystems 1:6–18. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s100219900002
- Petit S, Cordeau S, Chauvel B et al (2018) Biodiversity-based options for arable weed management. A Review. Agron Sustain Dev 38:48. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-018-0525-3
- Petit S, Muneret L, Carbonne B et al (2020) Chapter one Landscape-scale expansion of agroecology to enhance natural pest control: a systematic review. Eds: DA Bohan, AJ Vanbergen, Adv Ecol Res. Academic Press 63:1-48. https://doi.org/10. 1016/bs.aecr.2020.09.001
- Plantegenest M, Le May C, Fabre F (2007) Landscape epidemiology of plant diseases. Journal of the Royal Society, Interface 4:963–972. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsif.2007.1114
- Popp J, Pető K, Nagy J (2013) Pesticide productivity and food security. A Review. Agron Sustain Dev 33:243–255. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s13593-012-0105-x
- Radosevich SR, Holt JS, Ghersa CM (2007) Ecology of weeds and invasive plants: relationship to agriculture and natural resource management. 3rd ed. John Wiley and Sons. https://doi.org/10. 1002/9780470168943
- Rand TA, Tylianakis JM, Tscharntke T (2006) Spillover edge effects: the dispersal of agriculturally subsidized insect natural enemies into adjacent natural habitats. Ecology Lett 9:603–614. https:// doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2006.00911.x
- Redlich S, Martin EA, Steffan-Dewenter I (2018) Landscape-level crop diversity benefits biological pest control. J Appl Ecol 55(5):2419–2428. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.13126
- Reich PB, Tilman D, Isbell F et al (2012) Impacts of biodiversity loss escalate through time as redundancy fades. Science 336:589– 592. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1217909
- Reiss ER, Drinkwater LE (2018) Cultivar mixtures: a meta-analysis of the effect of intraspecific diversity on crop yield. Ecol Appl 28(1):62–77. https://doi.org/10.1002/eap.1629
- Riemens M, Sønderskov M, Moonen AC et al (2022) An integrated weed management framework: a pan-European perspective. Eur J Agron 133:126443
- Riggi LGA, Bommarco, (2019) Subsidy type and quality determine direction and strength of trophic cascades in arthropod food-web in agro-ecosystems. J Appl Ecol 56(8):1982–1991. https://doi. org/10.1111/1365-2664.13444
- Riggi LGA, Gagic V, Bommarco R, Ekbom B (2016) Insecticide resistance in pollen beetles over seven years - a landscape approach. Pest Manage Sci 72:780–786. https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.4052
- Rist L, Felton A, Nyström M et al (2014) Applying resilience thinking to production ecosystems. Ecosphere 5(6):73. https://doi.org/10. 1890/ES13-00330.1
- Rowen EK, Regan KH, Barbercheck ME, Tooker JF (2020) Is tillage beneficial or detrimental for insect and slug management? A Meta-Analysis. Agric Ecosyst Environ 294. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.agee.2020.106849
- Rubiales D (2023) Plant breeding is needed to meet agroecological requirements: legume crops as a case study. Outlook Agric 52:294–302. https://doi.org/10.1177/00307270231195641
- Rundlöf M, Andersson GKS, Bommarco R et al (2015) Seed coating with a neonicotinoid insecticide negatively affects wild bees. Nature 521:77–80. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature14420
- Rusch A, Bommarco R, Jonsson M et al (2013) Flow and stability of natural pest control services depend on complexity and crop rotation at the landscape scale. J Appl Ecol 50:345–354. https:// doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.12055

- Rusch A, Chaplin-Kramer R, Gardiner MM et al (2016) Agricultural landscape simplification reduces natural pest control: a quantitative synthesis. Agric Ecosyst Environ 221:198–204. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.agee.2016.01.039
- Rusch A, Bommarco R, Ekbom B (2017) Chapter ten Conservation biological control in gricultural landscapes. Eds: N Sauvion, D Thiéry, P-A Calatayud, Academic Press. Adv Bot Res 81:333-360. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.abr.2016.11.001
- Ruuskanen S, Fuchs B, Nissinen R et al (2023) Ecosystem consequences of herbicides: the role of microbiome. Trend Ecol Evol 38(1):35–43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2022.09.009
- Sánchez AC, Kamau HN, Grazioli F, Jones SK (2022) Financial profitability of diversified farming systems: a global meta-analysis. Ecol Econ 201:107595
- Sánchez-Bayo F, Wyckhuys KAG (2019) Worldwide decline of the entomofauna: a review of its drivers. Biological Conservation 232:8–27. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2019.01.020
- Santhanam R, Weinhold A, Goldberg J et al (2015) Native root-associated bacteria rescue a plant from a sudden-wilt disease that emerged during continuous cropping. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 112:E5013–E5020. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1505765112
- Savary S, Willocquet L, Pethybridge SJ et al (2019) The global burden of pathogens and pests on major food crops. Nat Ecol Evol 3:430–439. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-018-0793-y
- Schaak H, Bommarco R, Hansson H et al (2023) Long-term trends in functional crop diversity across Swedish farms. Agric Ecosyst Environ 343:108269. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2022.108269
- Scheiner C, Martin EA (2020) Spatiotemporal changes in landscape crop composition differently affect density and seasonal variability of pests, parasitoids and biological pest control in cabbage. Agric Ecosyst Environ 301:107051. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. agee.2020.107051
- Schellhorn NA, Bianchi FJJA, Hsu CL (2014) Movement of entomophagous arthropods in agricultural landscape: links to pest suppression. Annu Rev Entomol 59:559–581. https://doi. org/10.1146/annurev-ento-011613-161952
- Schellhorn NA, Gagic V, Bommarco R (2015) Time will tell: resource continuity bolsters ecosystem services. Trends Ecol Evol 30:524–530. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2015.06.007
- Schlatter D, Kinkel L, Thomashow L et al (2017) Disease suppressive soils: new insights from the soil microbiome. Phytopathol 107:1284–1297. https://doi.org/10.1094/ PHYTO-03-17-0111-RVW
- Schuster MZ, Gastal F, Doisy D et al (2020) Weed regulation by crop and grassland competition: critical biomass level and persistence rate. Eur J Agron 113:125963. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eja.2019. 125963
- Scotti R, Bonanomi G, Scelza R et al (2015) Organic amendments as sustainable tool to recovery fertility in intensive agricultural systems. J Plant Nutr Soil Sci 15:2. https://doi.org/10.4067/S0718-95162015005000031
- Settle WH, Ariawan AH et al (1996) Managing tropical rice pests through conservation of generalist natural enemies and alternative prey. Ecology 77:1975–1988. https://doi.org/10.2307/22656 94
- Sirami C, Gross N, Bosem Baillod A et al (2019) Increasing crop heterogeneity enhances multitrophic diversity across agricultural regions. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 116(33):16442–16447. https:// doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1906419116
- Šišić A, Baćanović-Šišić J, Karlovsky P et al (2018) Roots of symptom-free leguminous cover crop and living mulch species harbor diverse Fusarium communities that show highly variable aggressiveness on pea (Pisum sativum). PLoS One1 13(2). https://doi. org/10.1371/journal.pone.0191969



- Smith RG (2015) A succession-energy framework for reducing nontarget impacts of annual crop production. Agr Syst 133:14–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2014.10.006
- Smith RG, Mortensen DA (2017) A disturbance-based framework for understanding weed community assembly in agroecosystems: challenges and opportunities for agroecological weed management. In Wezel A (ed), Agroecological practices for sustainable agriculture: principles, applications, and making the transition. ISARA, Lyon, France. https://doi.org/10.1142/q0088
- Smith ME, Vico G, Costa A et al (2023) Increasing crop rotational diversity can enhance cereal yields. Commun Earth Environ 4:89. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43247-023-00746-0
- Stanley DA, Garratt MPD, Wickens JB et al (2015) Neonicotinoid pesticide exposure impairs crop pollination services provided by bumblebees. Nature 528(7583):548–550. https://doi.org/10. 1038/nature16167
- Stehle S, Schulz R (2015) Agricultural insecticides threaten surface waters at the global scale. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 112:5750– 5755. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1500232112
- Stinner BR, House GJ (1990) Arthropods and other invertebrates in conservation-tillage agriculture. Annu Rev Entomol 35:299–318. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.en.35.010190.001503
- Stomph T, Dordas C, Baranger A et al (2020) Chapter one Designing intercrops for high yield, yield stability and efficient use of resources: are there principles? Ed. DL Sparks. Adv Agron 160:1–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.agron.2019.10.002
- Tamburini G, DeSimone S, Sigura M et al (2016) Conservation tillage mitigates the negative effect of landscape simplification on biological control. J Appl Ecol 53:233–241. https://doi.org/10. 1111/1365-2664.12544
- Tamburini G, Bommarco R, Wanger TC et al (2020a) Agricultural diversification promotes multiple ecosystem services without compromising yield. Sci Adv 6(45). https://doi.org/10.1126/ sciady.aba1715
- Tamburini G, Santoiemma G, O'Rourke M et al (2020b) Species traits elucidate crop pest response to landscape composition: a global analysis. Proc R Soc B 287:20202116. https://doi.org/10.1098/ rspb.2020.2116
- Tang FHM, Crews TE, Brunsell NA, Vico G (2024) Perennial intermediate wheatgrass accumulates more soil organic carbon than annual winter wheat – a model assessment. Plant and Soil 494:509–528. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-023-06298-8
- Tataridas A, Kanatas P, Chatzigeorgiou A et al (2022) Sustainable crop and weed management in the era of the EU Green Deal: a survival guide. Agronomy 12:589. https://doi.org/10.3390/agron omy12030589
- Thorup-Kristensen K, Halberg N, Nicolaisen M et al (2020) Digging deeper for agricultural resources, the value of deep rooting. Trends Plant Sci 25:406–417. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tplants. 2019.12.007
- Tilman D, Reich PB, Knops JMH (2006) Biodiversity and ecosystem stability in a decade-long grassland experiment. Nature 441:629– 632. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature04742
- Tittonell P (2014) Ecological intensification of agriculture—sustainable by nature. Curr Opin Environ Sustain 8:53-61. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cosust.2014.08.006
- Tooker JF, Frank SD (2012) Genotypically diverse cultivar mixtures for insect pest management and increased crop yields. J Appl Ecol 49:974–985. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2664.2012.02173.x
- Tooker JF, O'Neal ME, Rodriguez-Saona C (2020) Balancing disturbance and conservation in agroecosystems to improve biological control. Annu Rev Entomol 65:81–100. https://doi.org/10.1146/ annurev-ento-011019-025143
- Triolet M, Edel-Hermann V, Gautheron N et al (2022) Weeds harbor an impressive diversity of fungi, which offers possibilities

for biocontrol. Appl Environ Microbiol 88:6. https://doi.org/10. 1128/aem.02177-21

- Trivedi P, Delgado-Baquerizo M, Trivedi C et al (2017) Keystone microbial taxa regulate the invasion of a fungal pathogen in agroecosystems. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 111:10–14. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2017.03.013
- Trivedi P, Leach JE, Tringe SG et al (2020) Plant–microbiome interactions: from community assembly to plant health. Nat Rev Microbiol 18:607–621. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41579-020-0412-1
- Trivedi P, Delgado-Baquerizo M, Trivedi C et al (2022) Keystone microbial taxa regulate the invasion of a fungal pathogen in agroecosystems. Soil Biol Biochem 111:10–14. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.soilbio.2017.03.013
- Tröger R, Ren H, Yin D et al (2021) What's in the water? target and suspect screening of contaminants of emerging concern in raw water and drinking water from Europe and Asia. Water Res 198:117099. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2021.117099
- Tscharntke T, Bommarco R, Clough Y et al (2007) Conservation biological control and enemy diversity on a landscape scale. Biol Control 43:294–309. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocontrol.2007. 08.006
- Tschumi M, Albrecht M, Entling M, Jacot K (2015) High effectiveness of tailored flower strips in reducing pests and crop plant damage. Proc Roy Soc B 282:20151369. https://doi.org/10.1098/ rspb.2015.1369
- Tsiafouli MA, Thébault E, Sgardelis SP et al (2015) Intensive agriculture reduces soil biodiversity across Europe. Glob Change Biol 21:973–985. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.12752
- van Bers C, Delaney A, Eakin H et al (2019) Advancing the research agenda on food systems governance and transformation. Curr Opin Environ Sustain 39:94–102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cosust.2019.08.003
- van Bruggen AH, Gamliel A, Finckh MR (2016) Plant disease management in organic farming systems. Pest Manage Sci 72:30–44. https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.4145
- van Elsas JD, Chiurazzi M, Mallon CA et al (2012) Microbial diversity determines the invasion of soil by a bacterial pathogen. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 109:1159–1164. https://doi.org/10.1073/ pnas.1109326109
- van der Ploeg JD, Barjolle D, Bruil J et al (2019) The economic potential of agroecology: empirical evidence from Europe. J Rural Stud 71:46–61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrurstud.2019.09.003
- Vanloqueren G, Baret PV (2009) How agricultural research systems shape a technological regime that develops genetic engineering but locks out agroecological innovations. Res Policy 38:971–983. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.respol.2009.02.008
- Vasseur C, Joannon A, Aviron S et al (2013) The cropping systems mosaic: how does the hidden heterogeneity of agricultural landscapes drive arthropod populations? Agric Ecosyst Environ 166:3–14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2012.08.013
- Veres A, Petit S, Conord C, Lavigne C (2013) Does landscape composition affect pest abundance and their control by natural enemies? A review. Agric Ecosyst Environ 166:110–117. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.agee.2011.05.027
- Viketoft M, Riggi LGA, Bommarco R et al (2021) Type of organic fertilizer rather than organic amendment per se increases abundance of soil biota. PeerJ 9. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.11204
- Vrignon-Brenas S, Celette F, Piquet-Pissaloux A et al (2018) Intercropping strategies of white clover with organic wheat to improve the trade-off between heat yield, protein content and the provision of ecological services by white clover. Field Crops Res 224:160–169. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fcr.2018.05.009
- Wan NF, Zheng XR, Fu LW et al (2020) Global synthesis of effects of plant species diversity on trophic groups and interactions. Nat Plants 6:503–510. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41477-020-0654-y



- Wardle DA, Bardgett RD, Klironomos JN et al (2004) Ecological linkages between aboveground and below ground biota. Science 304(5677):1629–1633. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1094875
- Weisberger D, Nichols V, Liebman M (2019) Does diversifying crop rotations suppress weeds? A Meta-Analysis. PLos One 14(7):e0219847. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0219847
- Wezel A, Casagrande M, Celette F et al (2014) Agroecological practices for sustainable agriculture. A Review. Agron Sustain Dev 34:1–20. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-013-0180-7
- Wissinger SA (1997) Cyclic colonization in predictably ephemeral habitats: a template for biological control in annual crop systems. Biol Control 10:4–15. https://doi.org/10.1006/bcon.1997.0543
- Wittwer RA, van der Heijden MGA (2020) Cover crops as a tool to reduce reliance on intensive tillage and nitrogen fertilization in conventional arable cropping systems. Field Crops Res 249:107736
- Wolkovich EM, Allesina S, Cottingham KL, Moore JC, Sandin SA, de Mazancourt C (2014) Linking the green and brown worlds: the prevalence and effect of multichannel feeding in food-webs. Ecology 95(12):3376–3386. https://doi.org/10.1890/13-1721.1
- Woodcock BA, Westbury DB, Tscheulin T et al (2008) Effects of seed mixture and management on beetle assemblages of arable field margins. Agric Ecosyst Environ 125(1–4):246–254. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.agee.2008.01.004

- Wu Y, Xi X, Tang X et al (2018) Policy distortions, farm size, and the overuse of agricultural chemicals in China. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 115(27):7010-7015. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.18066 45115
- Wyckhuys KAG, Heong KL, Sanchez-Bayo F, Bianchi FJJA, Lundgren JG, Bentley JW (2019) Ecological illiteracy can deepen farmers' pesticide dependency. Environ Res Lett 14(9):093004. https:// doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/ab34c9
- ZALF (2023) PatchCrop experiment https://comm.zalf.de/sites/patch crop/SiteCollectionDocuments/ZALF-patchCrop-landscapelaboratory-flyer.pdf Accessed 28 February 2023.
- Zelnik YR, Manzoni S, Bommarco R (2022) The coordination of green–brown food webs and their disruption by anthropogenic nutrient inputs. Glob Ecol Biogeogr 31:2270–2280. https://doi.org/10.1111/geb.13576
- Zhu Y, Chen H, Fan J et al (2000) Genetic diversity and disease control in rice. Nature 406:718–722. https://doi.org/10.1038/35021046

**Publisher's Note** Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

